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Welcome to our
quarterly research newsletter from the Department of Nursing and Midwifery
at the University of the Highlands and Islands.

A New Year brings renewed
optimism and change.  A warm welcome to our new Head of
Department, Dr
Nicola Carey, who brings a wealth of research expertise and a fresh
perspective to build our research capacity and capability (details of Dr
Carey’s research
portfolio can be found below).  Our department sits
within the School of Health, Social
Care and Life Sciences, and we are also
delighted to welcome our new Head of School,
Professor Brian Williams. Prof
Williams research profile can be found here. 

Reflecting on our work during
the Covid-19 pandemic there are many lessons learnt, but
three key lessons
stand out which apply to our research.  Firstly, is the necessity for
international collaboration.  Whilst the global response to the pandemic
has been rapid
and adaptable it has also increased the chasm in heath
inequalities.  In response the
World Health Organisation has set an
aim to vaccinate 70% of people from every country
by the middle of
2022.  These inequities can only be reduced by working internationally,
sharing both ideas and resources.  Dr Leah Macaden is Head of
Internationalisation in
our Department and is currently working on a
strategy to bring together and expand our
individual contacts to harness
and grow our collective international collaborations.  

Latest News

Covid-19
Health and Adherence
Research in Scotland (CHARIS)

The CHARIS team, which
includes
Prof Gill
Hubbard, UHI, has been
awarded a quarter of a million
pounds by
the Health Service
Executive to continue with the
survey of people's
behaviours to
reduce Covid-19 transmission.
 The team will look at
behaviours
such as physical distancing, self-
isolation and
vaccination.  For
further info, please contact
gill.hubbard@uhi.ac.uk.

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Brian-Williams-28
https://www.abdn.ac.uk/iahs/research/health-psychology/charis.php
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https://www.abdn.ac.uk/iahs/research/health-psychology/charis.php
https://pure.uhi.ac.uk/en/persons/gill-hubbard
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Secondly, are the lessons from the radical and quick shifts seen in health and social care
services which are now requiring realistic transformation to recover from the impact of
the pandemic.  We have also learnt that research can go forward at pace, and we have
also seen the possibilities of e-learning and e-health, particularly for remote
communities. Academics in the Department have
expertise in service redesign and
improvement science methods. Harnessing
these skills and working with our health and
social care partners will
contribute to the seismic change needed. Dr Carey has an
example below of
how we are contributing and shaping such redesign, see the
Evaluation of
supplementary prescribing by dieticians and independent prescribing by
therapeutic radiographers piece below.

Finally, and most importantly,
is the impact that Covid-19 has had on the wellbeing of
health and social
care staff, as well as people generally.  Staff have faced
unprecedented
challenges of working with reduced staffing and an
ever-changing environment.  Despite
being key to the Covid-19 response
they have also been most vulnerable both in terms
of frontline exposure to
the virus and the psychological impact of caring for people
during
Covid-19.  This newsletter includes an example of our research in this
area; the
stress and coping experiences of staff working in Care Homes
during the pandemic.  We
are also mindful of the necessity to support
each other as academic and professional
services colleagues who have worked
tirelessly during the pandemic to support our
student nurses and
postgraduate community to progress and to contribute to the
evidence base
for Covid-19 and health more generally.

Here’s to a healthy, productive and collaborative 2022. 

Dr Michelle
Beattie 
Senior Lecturer and Assistant Head of Research

Articles in this Issue

Welcome
to Dr Nicola Carey

Care
Home Staff Experience of
Stress and Coping during Covid-19

Supporting Patients – Near Me,
Health
Information, Health
Literacy and Library Services

Collaboration to Create
Compassionate
Virtual Rural
Communities to support
Palliative/End of Life Care needs in
the Highlands

Congratulations
to Ronie Walters

What do we do?

Our
research aims to foster a strong research community in the Highlands and
Islands and build research collaborations
nationally and
internationally.  This enables us to address key health questions
relevant to Scotland and beyond and conduct
high quality research that
improves health and wellbeing within the Highlands and Islands.  We
conduct research to improve
health and wellbeing in remote and rural regions
that has international significance and spans urban populations.  Our
research expertise includes:
• Health promotion and disease prevention
• Active health
• Health and social care interventions and evaluation
• Improvement science
• Nurse education

You
can view our Research Strategy here.
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Welcome to our new Head of Department 

We are pleased to welcome Dr Nicola Carey
who joined UHI as the Head of the Nursing &
Midwifery Department in
October last year. 

I am delighted to join the
research community in the Department of Nursing and Midwifery
and the wider
UHI partnership.  In my previous role as a Reader in Long-Term
Conditions, at
the University of Surrey, I developed a successful programme
of research designed to support
the development and evaluation of innovation
in clinical practice related to long-terms
conditions, providing national and
international leadership in the field. My main areas of
expertise are the
exploration of long-term conditions and workforce development, specifically
the evaluation of implementation of non-doctor prescribing by nurses and
other healthcare
professionals in the UK in both primary and secondary care.

I have helped secure over £3 million in
competitive research funding to date from a range of sources i.e. National
Institute of
Health, Health Education England, Department of Health Policy
Research Programme (PRP), industrial partners, SMEs and
charities. In
addition to informing UK healthcare policy, my work has provided an
evidence-base for extending non-doctor
prescribing roles beyond the UK and
has been cited in relation to the extension and standardisation of
prescribing regulation
across the US, and international policy developments
in New Zealand, Israel, Canada, the Netherlands and Australia.

I am currently PI for several
studies most notably an NIHR grant “Innovation in the Allied Health
Professions: Evaluation of
supplementary prescribing by dieticians and
independent prescribing by therapeutic radiographers”. This aspect of my
research portfolio has had impact in the UK and internationally in terms of
improving quality and access to health and social
care, and informing policy
recommendations, most significantly in improving patient experience and
access to medicines via
non-doctor prescribing. I was lead author for an
impact case study ‘Improving access to medicines via non-Doctor
Prescribing’
submitted for REF 2021, rated 3.5-4* externally
pre-submission. Two recent awards, and cross faculty collaborations, Better-
Track
and Ready2Drive involve SMEs, adopting innovative approaches and use
of simulation and digital technology to i)
improve performance indicators in
social care and ii) supporting older adult decisions around driving
retirement respectively.

Informed by a FNF scholarship
(2019-2020) I established an international multidisciplinary collaboration
comprising 10
countries, hosting visiting researchers from Spain (2020-21)
and Saudi Arabia (2019-2020) and a broad programme of work
designed to
improve the Early Detection of Infection in Nursing Homes, the
importance of which has been emphasized during
the current global Covid-19
pandemic.

Funding obtained via Global
Challenges Research Fund (December 2020 completion) was used to
successfully develop an
Ethiopian based palliative care App ‘Ayzot’,
with users reporting high levels of satisfaction, and easily
accessible information
regarding PC symptom management’. Using advanced
communication technology, the ‘Ayzot’ App, offers a landmark
opportunity to transform palliative care management directly contributing to
goals 9,10 &17 of the sustainable development
agenda, and directly
impacting health in Ethiopia a LDC where 82% live in rural locations.

I am looking forward to
progressing current projects and using established national and international
collaborations to
increase research capacity and make a positive contribution
to developing the next generation of healthcare practitioners and
researchers
in the field. Please do get in touch if you would like to find out more
details about any of the above or, if you
would like to discuss any ideas you
may have – nicola.carey@uhi.ac.uk

Care Home Staff Experience of Stress and Coping
during Covid-19

https://pure.uhi.ac.uk/en/persons/nicola-carey-2
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Dr Michelle Beattie tells us
more about a study to hear and understand care home staff experiences of
stress and what
helped them cope during the Covid-19 pandemic.

Healthcare staff working in Care
Homes during the Covid-19 pandemic are facing unprecedented challenges. 
Despite the
disproportionate impact of Covid-19 on residents and staff in
care home settings there was limited evidence exploring the
experiences of
working in these contexts during the global pandemic. We explored the stress
and coping experiences of staff
to give this underrepresented group a voice
and to inform future supportive interventions.  We reported in a
previous
Newsletter
about the challenges and solutions of recruiting Care Home Staff to our study
during the Covid-19 pandemic.  
Despite these challenges 52 staff
working at Balhousie Care Homes completed our online survey and 13
participated in one-
to-one virtual interviews.   The participants
were predominantly female (90.4%), more than half were over the age of 44
(53.8%), over a quarter (26.9%) of the participants had their own health
issues and half (50%) had caring responsibilities at
home. The mean score for
the Stress Scale was 39.75 indicating that participants had high stress
levels. The mean score for
coping was 150.6 meaning most participants had
medium coping skills. Some key factors that caused or exacerbated stress,
and/or enabled coping are depicted below.  The full report is available here.

https://www.uhi.ac.uk/en/t4-media/one-web/university/nursing/attachments/UHI-DoNM-Research-Newsletter-Issue-5---April-2021.pdf
https://www.uhi.ac.uk/en/t4-media/one-web/university/nursing/attachments/Stress-and-Coping-Experiences-of-Nurses-and-Care-Workers-in-a-Care-Home-Setting-during-the-Covid-19-Pandemic.pdf




Please contact Dr
Michelle Beattie for further information.

Supporting Patients – Near Me,
Health Information, Health Literacy and
Library Services

Specialist
Librarians, Rob Polson and Chris O’Malley describe below how they have
supported
health literacy for patients using Near Me video consultations as
an alternative to NHS face-to-
face appointments.

Health literacy, health information and education/promotion are
crucial components in health care. 
Library services, particularly
health libraries play key roles to support these (Higgins 1992; Barker and
Polson 1999).  
The library services as essential to the research activity in the Department,
the wider
University and the NHS.  The Specialist Librarians not only
support research but conduct their own
research and scholarly activity. 
Department researchers have previously contributed to the initial
development
and implementation
of Near Me.  

Given the role of the library in
providing health information, this project aimed to test whether having a
librarian present in

mailto:michelle.beattie@uhi.ac.uk
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the consultation to provide heath information, using
this new technology, would be useful for both the clinician and the
patient.

For the study the librarian
attended nine consultations run from the Outpatients Department at Raigmore
Hospital,
Inverness.  Two clinics were attended – one to Belford (Fort
William) and one to Caithness General (Wick).  The patient
population
studied were those with chronic conditions e.g., stroke, multiple sclerosis
and spina bifida.

Permission was sought from each
patient that they were happy for the librarian to be present in the
consultation - all
consented.
Eight out of the nine patients
requested further information relating to specific aspects of their condition
journey – e.g.,
information on cord tethering in spina bifida.  Patients
were asked on their preferences as to information format (video,
leaflet) and
method of delivery (mail, e-mail).  Post consultation the librarian
looked up relevant materials which were passed
to the consultant for review
before passing on to the patient.

It was intended to expand the
test study into oncology and colorectal consultations.  Unfortunately,
COVID has intervened
and halted the project.  However, the initial study
demonstrated that chronic illness patients have an ongoing requirement for
information regarding their conditions, and that there’s potential to
continue this research project.

For further information
please contact: Rob Polson and Chris O’Malley,
Specialist Librarians, Highland
Health Sciences
Library.

HIGGINS, R., (1992). ‘The re-emergence of consumer health information and its application
in the Highlands of Scotland: general practice waiting
room libraries’. Aberystwyth:
University of Wales.

Collaboration to Create
Compassionate Virtual Rural Communities to
support Palliative/End of Life
Care needs in the Highlands

Dr Leah Macaden tells us more about a study commissioned by the
Highland Hospice to
evaluate their online version of Last Aid Training (LAT)
during the pandemic.

Evidence suggests that by 2040, the number of
people requiring palliative care in Scotland will
increase by a minimum of
14% and by 20% if multimorbidity is included (Finucane et al.
2021).
There is a growing interest to build community
capacity and confidence to provide palliative care
and support people to die
at home should they wish to do so. Building ‘Compassionate
Communities’ is promoted as a public health promoting
palliative care initiative (Wegleitner et al.

2015).

Last
Aid is an
innovative face to face educational course which endorses a simple concept
paralleling the universal promotion
of First Aid training to enhance
citizens’ everyday capacity to deal with minor injury or illness in that Last
Aid can similarly
enhance citizen’s everyday capacity to support death
and dying in their communities (Bollig et al. 2019). Last Aid as a public
health initiative is
growing rapidly around the world to promote ‘death literacy’. Highland
Hospice was an early adopted of
Last Aid and is the sole provider of this
training in Scotland.

Drs Leah Macaden [PI], Clare Carolan and Kirsten Broadfoot were
commissioned by Highland
Hospice to evaluate their online version of LAT
during the pandemic. Our pilot evaluation [Oct
2020 – April 2021] adopted a
mixed methods with an on-line survey of LAT participants

mailto:rob.polson@uhi.ac.uk
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{n=26} and
individual semi-structured qualitative interviews with participants {n=6} and
facilitators {n=5}.

Key
Summary
1. Findings from this evaluation support
the utility of Last Aid as an educational initiative to enhance death
literacy. Survey

and interview data report increased personal comfort in
talking about death and dying and engagement with family
and wider
community networks following LAT.

2. Course participants and facilitators
place value on LAT with high rates of satisfaction expressed. 
However, perceived
deficits pertaining to the inclusivity of course
content and structure were identified. While the content of the four
modules was deemed appropriate by most participants the need to include
culturally competent learning materials to
reflect audience diversity
within the local Highland population was identified.

3. The shift to on-line learning necessitated by the pandemic
paradoxically presented both threats and opportunities to
course
participants and facilitators alike. On-line delivery offered an accessible
and convenient mode of delivery
enabling greater reach for a variety of
populations; this includes those with carer responsibilities or those
living in
remote and rural populations in Highland. However, barriers to
digital inclusion were evident with concerns about
connectivity and
digital literacy.

4. Facilitation of Last Aid training was
highly rated by course participants, with course facilitators perceived
as professional
and relatable. The need for facilitator training and
support was keenly expressed.  Training to address unmet learning
needs included facilitation skills training and included development of
tangible learning support materials such as a
facilitation guide.

To our knowledge this is the first UK
evaluation of Last Aid and provides insights into the outcomes of Last Aid
training, thus
addressing limitations of earlier evaluations (Bollig
2021 (a); Bollig 2021 (b)).  Moreover, this is the first evaluation to include
information
rich thick data from one-one qualitative interviewing on experience of
on-line course delivery. The team were
invited to join the Last Aid Research
Group Europe [LARGE]. Methods and findings from our pilot evaluation are
currently
informing a multisite large-scale evaluation of Last Aid
internationally in Austria, Denmark, Germany, Australia, India and the
UK
that is due to be launched in March 2022.

For further information please contact Dr Leah
Macaden. 

Wegleitner K, Heimerl K and Kellehear A. (2015) Compassionate
communities: case studies from Britain and Europe. Abingdon: Routledge.

PhD Success – Ronie Walters

We are delighted to
congratulate Ronie Walters on completing her
PhD.  Ronie is the first
PhD registered with the Department of
Nursing & Midwifery at UHI. Ronie
tells us more about her studies,
her viva and plans for the future.

I started my PhD with the Department of Nursing and Midwifery in
April 2018 whilst living in Orkney.  I
had wonderful supervisors and an
accommodating department which were happy to supervise me
remotely, making my
dream of doing a PhD become a possibility. In August 2019 I moved to
Inverness

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09699260.2021.1887590
https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09699260.2021.1887590
https://www.mdpi.com/2227-9032/9/2/172
mailto:leah.macaden@uhi.ac.uk
mailto:leah.macaden@uhi.ac.uk


to enable me to become more involved in the day-to-day life of the
department and make accessing
participants easier. Little did I expect that
within 6 months of moving Covid would strike and everyone
had to adapt to working
remotely! Luckily my prior experience stood me in good stead, and I was able
to adapt my research plans and continue regardless.

My PhD has examined the role of
health literacy in cardiac rehabilitation.  Using mixed methods, I have
developed my skills in
conducting systematic reviews, quantitative cluster
and correlational analysis, and qualitative composite narrative analysis
and
thematic analysis. The research showed that whilst all patients have some
health literacy strengths and limitations,
around 52% of them had quite
significant challenges which would benefit from health literacy
interventions. Despite Scotland
having a health literacy action plan in place
since 2014 staff reported limited knowledge and access to health literacy
specific
training.

My viva took place on the 16th
of December via MS Teams. I was quite nervous beforehand, but once it
started, I actually
found it to be an engaging and enjoyable process. Being
able to discuss my research in depth, with experts in the field, was
incredibly
exhilarating. Now the PhD is complete I am starting to make plans for the
future. I have thoroughly enjoyed the
process of becoming a more independent
researcher and being able to research something in depth. The project is part
of the
World Health Organisation’s National Health Literacy Demonstrator
Projects and has a further 6 months of funding from
Interreg to allow us to
begin implementing some of the intervention suggestions collected from
stakeholders during the PhD. 
I also plan to apply for various funding
and fellowship opportunities and hope to be able to continue my work in this
field.

Visit
our website to find out more about PhD
students within the Department of Nursing and Midwifery.

Interested in doing a PhD?

If
you are passionate about an area of healthcare practice and want to make a
research contribution to your field, a PhD could
be the route for you. 
Doing a PhD provides you with the opportunity to go to the depths of critical
enquiry into a chosen topic
enabling exponential personal and professional
growth.  Doctoral studies are challenging, but we provide you with
support
and encouragement every step of the way.   Our department
research team gets to know you which enables tailored
supervision to your individual
learning needs and styles.  We can also provide inter-department and
across University
supervision to ensure students have access to the right
supervisors.  Students also have access to the University’s Graduate
School which provides access to training and guidance on administrative
procedures. 

Anyone
interested in conducting a PhD please contact Dr Michelle Beattie michelle.beattie@uhi.ac.uk for informal enquiries.
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Please feel free to pass this onto colleagues.

To stop receiving this Newsletter, please reply
to this email and ask to be unsubscribed.

Department of Nursing and Midwifery,
University of the Highlands and Islands, Centre for Health Science, Old Perth
Road, Inverness  IV2 3JH
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